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I have a neighbor who earned his private pilots license last year.  His journey was not an easy one.  He started
with a local flight school and had almost achieved his goal when the flight school ceased operations.  My
neighbor faced the prospect of quitting or moving to a new flight school.  When he decided to continue and move
to a new school he discovered that changing schools is not exactly like transferring credits from one state
university to another.  Instead, he essentially had to start over.  Considering that the cost in both time and money
of learning to fly is high when there are no complications, having to do it this way was daunting.  I applaud his
tenacity and drive to follow it through.  However, when I think about my friends that are pilots, I quickly realize
that this kind of follow through and determination is a defining characteristic of pilots and that leads us to the
next subject.

As we all know, the general aviation world is getting more difficult to participate in.  Fuel costs have gone
through the roof, parts and service for an airplane are harder to obtain, the general aviation fleet is getting older
which means higher maintenance costs and then there’s the ever present FAA with all of it’s &%$#.  For those
of us who have been around for a while, the above list of reasons makes it harder and harder to stay involved in
aviation.  So why do we persevere?

I think about some of my most memorable flights:  Flying the Sawtooth mountains in Idaho, crossing the channel
west of Los Angeles and landing at Catalina Island, cruising through Lake Clark Pass and viewing the glaciers
in Alaska, landing at Moose Creek in northern Idaho for a few days of camping, flying over Yellowstone Park and
flying in and around the southern Utah red rock country including Monument Valley.   These experiences, among
others, are some of the reasons that I persevere.  In 2005 when Lisa and I returned from our airplane trip to
Alaska, one of the people I work with made a statement that I have never forgotten.  She said “Your world is so
much larger than everyone else’s”.  The truth is pilots have the freedom to go places and do things that the rest
of the world can only dream about.

The United States has a rich history and tradition in aviation.  From the Wright Brothers to Charles Lindberg,
from the P-51 to the space shuttle, from our general aviation manufacturers (Cessna, Piper, Beech, Mooney and
many others) to the EAA and the home builders we have been a nation of aviators since December 17, 1903.  I
applaud the tenacity of my neighbor, the new pilot, and hope that he will find the joy and satisfaction of flight that
I have found.  I hope that he will be able to overcome all the obstacles and find the freedom that aviation brings.
I hope that we as a community of aviators will be able to deal with the increased difficulty of staying aloft and
work to keep general aviation part of the culture of our nation.

The UGAA is working hard to do its part in this process.  As an organization, we have been instrumental in
affecting many of the local laws and regulations that impact pilots and aircraft owners.  As members of the
UGAA, it is important that we stay active in the organization and encourage our aviation friends that are not
members to join us.  Together we can do a great deal to keep general aviation alive and well.

Fly Safe,
Dave Haymond
President, UGAA
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Summer 2012 UGAA Flying Safety Thoughts.

“We Don’t Live in A perfect World…”

By Wayne Leydsman

Airplane SEL, MEL, Helicopter

CFI, UGAA Board Member, Former USCG Aviator, Civil Air Patrol Member

My dad used to say, “We don’t live in a perfect World, and…” he would go on and have a bit of
sage advice attached. Usually the continuation of his statement, I remembered was, “…and
therefore we all have jobs.”, or… “…be prepared for what may or could happen.” It has taken
me years to recall those small bits of insight and realize those small bits of advice were indeed
very profound, as to a safety culture. It developed in me potential mindset to not only look
around at the present situation, but to look ahead at some of the possibilities that may lie ahead.
That applied not only to flying, but to life in general.

In my dad’s youth in his native Holland, he worked for a German aircraft company, Dornier.
(This was well before World War II.) He worked on the seaplanes that company was building at
that time. They built wonderful sturdy flying machines.  He would take them out for their first
post production operational tests. He realized early on, that if things weren’t done or built cor-
rectly, even with  brief visual checks, a very bad situation could occur very quickly. Airplanes fell
out of the sky a lot more frequently back then. Even back then, people were working on making
things as safe as possible, understanding that engines would and could suddenly stop. Even then,
they strove to prevent problems and analyze failures to make improvements as the industry con-
tinues to do today. We have built on those experiences and in essence still continue to build on
those basic human principles to keep making things better. Remember, we don’t live in a ‘perfect
World.’  To me, even looking back into the late twenties and thirties, I am amazed how far avia-
tion has come and in many ways, and yet, has stayed the same! The engines they built back then
are still a wonder to me, as they are today. Can you imagine how two pieces, not to mention very
many parts made of metal can rub back and forth or rotate many times a minute, with only a
small film of oil between them and run for many hours, and even many years! It is indeed a re-
markable thing that we take so much for granted!

Anyway, my father came to the USA during the Depression and his skills and talents went into
other areas to make a living.  His interest in aviation was rekindled as I showed a keen interest
in airplanes at a young age. But as I think back, it was my dad’s mindset that he gained in his
youth working on aircraft that is a part of me today, in almost all I do! It was that ‘attention to
detail’ and knowing your equipment that adds that measure of safety to this imperfect World we
live in. As a young boy we began with small model airplanes with the small engines. We built and
flew them. I learned the basic principles of how an engine works and how to care for it. We
learned basic aircraft structures. Later my younger brother got into motorcycles.  We learned
how to take apart those engines and reassemble them making them run better. During high
school I worked part time at our local airport. It was a great way to earn flight time and espe-
cially learn about aircraft from the people who maintained them. This was during the 1960’s
when GA was booming. Our little local airport was booming, being filled with many brand new
Cessna’s, Piper’s and Beechcraft’s. (Those were the days when young teens could work at air-
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ports, fueling planes, cleaning the johns and sweeping out the hangars and keeping planes
washed cleaned and polished. What a great education! Not too long after getting my license, I
found we had an older 1959 Cessna 172 added to the family, with me being the chief pilot and
dad co-pilot along with my younger brother. We enjoyed that airplane. It was ours! It had a high
time engine, and after moving to Utah from New Jersey, the engine developed a problem. (That is
another story.) It was summer, between college for me, and I was given the job, by my father, to
remove and disassemble the engine under the guidance of an FBO and their engine shop. I did,
and learned a lot as a late teenager. Moral of the story, it was for my benefit and really a gift
from my father. I didn’t see it that way at the time. It gave me that deep appreciation of what
makes the heart of an aircraft tick. I became a lot more caring for ALL the machines that I utilize
and that in many ways ‘care for me.’ (This appreciation and knowledge carried into my military
flying career and resulted in the saving of lives, because I spotted improper maintenance proce-
dures taking place.) If something doesn’t seem right, stop and investigate, find the cause, and
work on fixing it before it gets worse!  If you can’t fix it yourself, find the expert. Sometimes it is
a ‘non-immediate issue’ and can be deferred. But question it! It is money well spent. That mind-
set in many ways goes into all the flying we do also. We just have ways of explaining it a bit dif-
ferently.  The FAA, and many flying organizations and groups have helped us find ways to learn
being ever more safety proactive and oriented.

While maintenance aspects of aircraft mishaps and accidents do account for a small portion of
aircraft statistics, there is a move afoot to have pilots and aircraft owners learn even more about
the aircraft they fly. We pilots are being given training on ever more detailed prefight activities,
long before we get into the air. I contend aircraft owners should be more involved in their air-
craft inspections and maintenance. After all you are the PIC and the final responsible authority
for the safety of your flight. You are the one that will perhaps discover something may not feel
right or find something that is or may appear different from the usual or norm.  For instance,
last October while flying at night I noted a small vibration and small loss of power.  At first, I
thought it was my night time imagination, but it persisted. Everything seemed fine, the engine
seemed to run OK, but I decided to do some checking. Number three cylinder, seemed to have a
varying, sometimes high EGT. Bad probe I thought? But then, what of that ‘new’ minor vibration
that comes and goes? I thought. Well to make a long story short, an exhaust valve guide was
worn, causing the valve to wobble and not seat properly.  With a midtime engine, I decided per-
haps it was time to do a complete top overhaul of all the cylinders. Yes, it was an expensive deci-
sion, but what is the cost of having an optimum running engine, especially on an aircraft where
we travel with friends and family!

I sincerely hope these few thought are beneficial to all those who read it. Please be safe in all
your activities and enjoy the summer. Remember, “We don’t live in a perfect World…”
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Welcome to another summer of flying in beautiful Utah! I receive many requests for a
copy of our aeronautical chart from individuals who are based outside of Utah. I always
include a complementary copy of the FAA Mountain Flying Checklist and density altitude
chart. How long has it been since you’ve taken the time to calculate the required takeoff
distance for the aircraft you fly? I’m particularly concerned about pilots based at air-
ports with long runways who fail to calculate density altitude when they operate at air-
ports with shorter runways. If it’s been a while since you’ve calculated density altitude,
then take the time to brush-up before your next flight! Don’t be afraid to ask for help if
needed. It’s amazing how much more runway it takes to become airborne and how poor
the climb performance can be. Remember: The smart pilot is the one who understands
both his/her own limitations and the aircraft’s performance limitations.

Summer brings more than hot weather, it also brings the construction season. We’re all
familiar with jokes about orange barrels lining UDOT construction projects. At least you
can still use the road while construction is underway. When a runway is being worked
on, it’s closed to all traffic until the project is completed. Be sure to check NOTAMs be-
fore any flight to verify the airport you intend to land at is open. Currently, Wayne Won-
derland (38U) is closed until mid-August as a new runway lighting system is being in-
stalled and the runway safety areas are graded. Also, Duchesne (U69) will be closed for
most of the summer as its runway and apron areas are reconstructed. There will be a lot
of earthmoving at Richfield (RIF) in preparation for a new runway. Summer also brings
the fire season and we’re off to a busy start! While checking NOTAMs, include TFRs
around fire areas. The FAA has an easy to use web site:  http://tfr.faa.gov/tfr2/list.html
with graphics for all TFRs. Remain clear of all fire areas!

Did you hear the recent news announcement from Ogden City? Beginning September
20th, Allegiant Airlines will fly twice a week, non-stop service between Ogden and
Phoenix-Mesa airport. So, if you plan any flight operations at OGD, be careful not to
cross any of the clearly marked red lines on the ground outside the airline terminal area.
The area inside the lines is considered a secure area, and TSA is very protective of it,
especially when the airliner is present. Contact Royal Eccles, manager of OGD at (801)
629-8251 if you have questions.

Speaking of the TSA, they’re sponsoring a general aviation security program titled “If
You See Something, Say Something”. The program is intended to encourage members of
the GA community to report any suspicious activity to 1-866-GA-SECURE
(1-866-427-3287). This is the same phone number that AOPA has been distributing as
part of it’s Airport Watch program. Let’s face it, those of us who are familiar with GA
are more likely to notice something that is out of place at an airport than someone who
knows little about aviation. Stay alert, and don’t hesitate to report suspicious activity.

Speaking of reporting - please don’t hesitate to call or send an e-mail to me if you notice
a problem at an airport. Many GA airports are managed by part-time employees or are
unattended and it may be difficult to contact someone at the airport to report an unserv-
iceable windsock, an AWOS that isn’t reporting, burned out runway lights, etc. I’ll be
happy to take care of it for you. 801-715-2260,  pmorley@utah.gov . Safe Flying!


